
                          STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

DOROTHY HARVEY,                 )
                                )
          Petitioner,           )
                                )
v.                              )     CASE NO.  89-1548
                                )
ALACHUA COUNTY BOARD OF         )
COUNTY COMMISSIONERS,           )
                                )
          Respondent.           )
________________________________)

                        RECOMMENDED ORDER

     Upon due notice, this cause came on for formal hearing on September 1,
1989, in Gainesville, Florida, before Ella Jane P.  Davis, a duly assigned
Hearing Officer of the Division of Administrative Hearings.

                            APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Rodney W. Smith
                      Rodney W. Smith, P. A.
                      P. O. Box 628
                      Alachua, FL 32615

     For Respondent:  Thomas A. Bustin
                      County Attorney
                      Post Office Drawer "CC"
                      Gainesville, FL 32602

                      STATEMENT OF THE ISSUES

     Whether or not Respondent Alachua County has committed an unlawful
employment practice by terminating Petitioner due to her "handicap" of obesity.

                       PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     Petitioner presented the oral testimony of Richard F. DeFord, Edward Kevin
Kennedy, and Colleen Hayes, and testified on her own behalf.  She had one
exhibit admitted in evidence.  Respondent presented the oral testimony of David
John Orban, M. D., Karen Newman, Kevin Rolfe, and Jean M. Lemire, and recalled
Edward Kevin Kennedy.  Respondent had 3 out of 4 exhibits admitted in evidence.

     The parties' Prehearing Stipulation was admitted in evidence as Hearing
Officer's Exhibit A which has been utilized to the extent appropriate in the
preparation of this Recommended Order.

     In the course of formal hearing, Respondent frequently renewed its oral
Motion to Dismiss/Motion for Summary Judgment for lack of handicap, which
motion(s) were taken under advisement for resolution within this Recommended
Order.



     A transcript has been provided and all timely-filed proposed findings of
fact have been ruled upon pursuant to Section 120.59(2), F.S., in the Appendix
to this Recommended Order.

                          FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  Petitioner was a 43 year old white female, five feet-three inches tall,
and weighing 265-270 pounds on the date of formal hearing.  At all times
material, she has weighed in excess of 200 pounds, the weight at which she was
initially employed by Alachua County in January, 1980.  Petitioner considers
herself "obese".

     2.  At the onset of her employment with Alachua County Department of
Emergency Medical Services (EMS), Petitioner performed as a standby driver.  She
previously had been certified as an Emergency Medical Technician (EMT) by the
State of Florida in 1978 and as a paramedic in October, 1979, but she did not
begin to function as a paramedic for Respondent County for a period of time
after her initial employment.

     3.  Petitioner's employment application made no claim of "handicap" by
obesity or otherwise.  Petitioner passed a medical examination most recently in
1988.  See, infra.  The physical examination did not indicate Petitioner's
weight impaired her functioning successfully as a paramedic.

     4.  Petitioner has had a weight problem all of her adult life.  Although
Petitioner testified that the only times she has had marked weight loss success
has been under medical supervision accompanied by the administration of
pharmaceuticals, either orally or by injection, there is no expert medical
evidence to establish whether her obesity is endogeneous (metabolic) or
exogeneous (caused by overeating).  There is no competent evidence upon which to
find Petitioner's obesity is physiological in origin or that it is permanent.

     5.  There is competent evidence that Petitioner's obesity was a source of
concern to fellow employees and to certain of her supervisors for some period of
time even before 1987.  In 1987, the County did not fund a weight reduction
program suggested by EMS Director Cunningham and agreed upon between Cunningham
and Petitioner.  There is, however, nothing to show that the County was
obligated to fund such a program.

     6.  Under the threat of job loss, Petitioner agreed to be physically
evaluated as to her ability to perform her job, and she was given a special
physical evaluation and job evaluation even though she was not on either a
probationary or conditional status.  She passed each of these.  In early July,
1987, Petitioner was required to undertake a special agility test even though
Alachua County had never required any other permanently employed EMT or
paramedic to take such a test. The test involved simulated emergency job
responses and was very physically demanding.  Petitioner passed it.  Despite the
grueling hours of being a paramedic, Petitioner was also able to hold outside
part- time employment.  Nonetheless, some supervisors and co-employees continued
to perceive Petitioner's obesity as a job impediment even though she had
demonstrated that it was not.

     7.  After satisfying the physical agility test, Petitioner was taken from a
less strenuous zone and reassigned to one of the busiest zones in Alachua County
and the only remaining zone that still required two man stretcher lifting.



There is no direct evidence that the County could not assign paramedics to its
various zones at will.

     8.  There is no competent evidence to show Petitioner's weight problem has
significantly impaired her normal functioning so as to render the resulting
condition "handicapping" within the meaning of Chapter 760 F.S.

     9.  Two instances formed the basis of Petitioner's termination.  Petitioner
offered plausible explanations for her performance in each incident, but upon
the more credible evidence of Dr. Orban, it is found that approximately March
29, 1988, Petitioner responded to a motor vehicle accident and delayed immediate
transport of an injured person to the hospital which was less than two minutes
away by ambulance in favor of continuing attempts to start intravenous (IV)
intubation and use of a mass (blood pressure stabilizing) suit, which would be
treatment more suitable for a long transport.  Also, upon the eye witness
testimony of EMS District Chief Karen Newman,, who is also a paramedic, it is
found that on April 17, 1988, Petitioner responded to a gunshot wound call and
was unable with two attempts to start an IV or its catheter into the victim.
Although Petitioner had started the victim on oxygen, she had failed to bandage
his abdominal wound which clearly evidenced blood.  This situation delayed
arrival of the victim at the hospital.  Ms. Newman completed the IV intubation
quickly, herself, en route to the hospital with Petitioner's help.  Dr. Orban
and Chief Newman respectively testified that these situations which they
observed were below the paramedic standards of care.

     10.  As initially reported, the March incident had not been dealt with as a
disciplinary matter and during the month between incidents, the Petitioner was
not disciplined.  Petitioner was suspended after the April incident.

     11.  Dr. David Orban is employed by Shands Teaching Hospital at the
University of Florida and functions as the Medical Director of Alachua County
EMS, pursuant to contract.  Dr. Orban testified that in May, 1988, after
reviewing written reports and orally consulting supervisors and fellow-employees
on Petitioner's conduct, he had concluded that Petitioner was not performing
within the standards of care of a paramedic and removed her right to practice
medical care under his license.  In reaching his conclusion, it is clear that
Dr. Orban also relied in large part on far more detailed hearsay
characterizations given the foregoing and other incidents by other County
employees, some of whom may have perceived Petitioner's weight as being a
problem when it was not, but the doctor's relying on such hearsay statements at
that time was not a divergence from the County's or the doctor's standard
supervisory procedure, and Dr. Orban also at that time had formed his own
opinion of Petitioner's competency based upon the single occasion of personal
observation in March.  Ms. Newman had never previously worked with Petitioner,
and therefore her absence of any opportunity for prejudice supports her
credibility as to the observed details of the April incident.  Petitioner's
weight was not a factor in Dr. Orban's personal observations or those of Ms.
Newman.

     12.  Dr. Orban advised Respondent of his decision by a letter dated May 16,
1988.  Although no action has to date been taken by the State against
Petitioner's licenses, she cannot practice except in conjunction with the
supervision of a licensed physician.  Since Dr. Orban would no longer accept the
oversight responsibility of the Petitioner, Petitioner could no longer operate
in the Alachua County EMS. Following the termination of Petitioner's right to
function under Dr. Orban's license, Alachua County terminated her employment as
a paramedic.  At some point, the County offered her secretarial employment which



Petitioner rejected due to lower salary and confined, sedentary working
conditions.  The subject of Petitioner's weight did not become a part of the
proceedings that led to Petitioner's termination by the County.

     13.  No other permanently employed EMT or paramedic received termination as
a result of single instances of similar competency incidents.  In similar
situations, other employees variously were suspended, or required to return to
driver status, or were required to take further courses or training, or they
were issued written reprimands only.

     14.  Except for the foregoing 1988 incidents, Petitioner has consistently
had better than average job evaluations.  Her evaluations were as follows:

          1/16/81 - Good (26 on 40 point scale)
          3/28/81 - Very Good (2.73 on 4.0 scale)
          5/23/81 - Good (2.46 on 4.0 scale)
          2/10/82 - Very Good (2.73 on 4.0 scale)
          8/11/81 - Very Good (2.93 on 4.0 scale)
          1/26/83 - Very Good (3.06 on 4.0 scale)
          7/26/82 - Very Good (3.40 on 4.0 scale)
          2/01/84 - Very Good (3.2 on 4.0 scale)
          7/01/85 - Very Good (3.33 on 4.0 scale)
          8/03/84 - Very Good (3.13 on 4.0 scale)
          7/25/83 - Very Good (3.0 on 4.0 scale)
          3/12/85 - Very Good (3.0 on 4.0 scale)
          7/20/86 - Very Good (3.33 on 4.0 scale)
          2/28/87 - Good (2.6 on 4.0 scale)
          6/28/87 - Very Good (3.0 on 4.0 scale)

     15.  The Petitioner has had no prior substantial disciplinary history and
has never previously been suspended from her job nor has she ever been held back
from any merit raises. However, upon the testimony of Kevin Rolfe, it is found
that Petitioner's ability with regard to institution of intravenous tubes (IVs)
was of concern to at least one superior in 1985.

                         CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     16.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has jurisdiction of the
parties and subject matter of this cause.  See Section 120.57(1), F.S.

     17.  The Petitioner alleged that she had been discriminated against in her
employment, or terminated therefrom, by reason of a handicap.

     18.  Section 760.10(1)(a), F.S., applicable to this case, provides as
follows:

          (1) It is an unlawful employment practice
          for an employer:
          (a) To discharge or to fail or refuse to
          hire any individual, or otherwise to
          discriminate against any individual with
          respect to compensation, terms, conditions,
          or privileges of employment, because of such
          individual's race, color, religion, sex,
          national origin, age, handicap, or marital
          status.  (Emphasis supplied)



     19.  Unfortunately, no direct definition of the term "handicap" is provided
in the Florida Statute.  Therefore, decisions of the Florida Human Relations
Commission must be consulted to ascertain the meaning that has been given this
term. In Thomas v. Floridin Company, 8 FALR 5457, at 5458 (1986), the Commission
defined "handicap" as follows:

          In interpreting the term handicap, the Human
          Rights Act of 1977, the Commission has
          consistently chosen to give handicap a
          meaning in accordance with common usage.
          Generally, handicap connotes a condition
          that prevents normal functioning in some way;
          a person with a handicap does not enjoy in
          some measure the full and normal use of his
          sensory, mental, or physical faculties.  See
          also Kelly v. Bechtel Power, 633 F. Supp.
          927, 931 (SD Fla. 1986).

.    20.  Accordingly, the first rung of the evidentiary ladder Petitioner must
attain is to establish that her obesity is a "handicap", that is, hers must be
such "fatness" that her normal functioning is significantly impaired.  See,
Nichols v. First National Bank of Clearwater, 9 FALR 5970 (1987).  The record is
totally devoid of any competent evidence demonstrating, in accord with the
holding of that case, that this Petitioner's obesity is physiological in origin.
No doctor testified, either in person or by way of deposition, that a
physiological condition was present in Petitioner.  Further, Petitioner's
employment application and medical information sheet submitted by her at the
time of her employment with Respondent do not contain a disclosure of any
physiological condition that would have a bearing on this case.  In short, there
is nothing in the record to indicate that Petitioner's claim of a handicap was
ever made known until after her termination.  See, discussion within the
Recommended Order of Nichols v. First National Bank of Clearwater.  Absent such
a physiological condition, it is incumbent upon Petitioner to establish that her
claimed handicap, in this case obesity, led to a condition which significantly
impaired normal functioning so as to render the resulting condition
handicapping.  See, Stewart v. Wackenhut Corporation, FCHR Order 88-015 (June
30, 1988) upon DOAH Case No. 87-2390 (April 6, 1988).  As to this concept, the
record is clear that Petitioner's obesity does not impair her normal functioning
so as to render it a handicapping condition.  There is also no competent
evidence that Petitioner's obesity is disabling or permanent, or that she ever
characterized it to Respondent at the time of employment as a permanent
disability.  See, Franklin v. Hillsborough County Fire Control and Emergency
Operations, FCHR Order No. 83-010 (March 7, 1983), Aittama v. Metropolitan Life
Insurance Company, 3 FALR 2204-A (FCHR 1981).  Therefore, Petitioner has been
unsuccessful in demonstrating herself to be a statutorily covered (handicapped)
employee.

     21.  Since Petitioner has not demonstrated herself to be within a class
that Chapter 760 F.S. is designed to protect, it is not necessary for this
Recommended Order to address the usual triad of proof:  (1)  Was there prima
facie discrimination? (2)  Were there legitimate, nondiscriminatory reasons for
the action complained of? (3)  Were the reasons merely pre-textual?  However, it
is clear that despite Petitioner being subjected to some focused testing in 1987
due what proved to be others' erroneous perceptions of her impaired function due
to obesity, it was neither the presence of a handicap, nor others' perception of
a handicap that resulted in her termination.  Rather, it was Petitioner's
deficient skills and lack of judgment as a paramedic in critical care situations



in 1988 that caused Dr. Orban to lift his authorization, which in turn,
ultimately culminated in Petitioner's termination.  Therefore, the Respondent
County's reasons for termination were not merely pretextual for the purpose of
camouflaging discrimination against the obese, be obesity a "handicap" or not.

     22.  Accordingly, Respondent's oft-renewed Motion to Dismiss or for Summary
Judgment should be granted.

                           RECOMMENDATION

     Upon the foregoing findings of fact and conclusions of law, it is
recommended that the Human Relations Commission enter a Final Order dismissing
the petition herein.

     DONE and ENTERED this 3rd day of November, 1989, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                            ___________________________________
                            ELLA JANE P. DAVIS
                            Hearing Officer
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            The DeSoto Building
                            1230 Apalachee Parkway
                            Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1550
                            (904) 488-9675

                            Filed with the Clerk of the
                            Division of Administrative Hearings
                            this 3rd day of November, 1989.

                  APPENDIX TO RECOMMENDED ORDER
                        CASE NO. 89-1548

     The following constitute specific rulings, pursuant to Section 120.59(2),
F.S.  upon the parties' respective proposed findings of fact (PFOF).

Petitioner's PFOF

1, 2, 4, 5, 7, 15, 16, 22, 32, 33, 37, 38, 39, 46, 52, 63, 70 and 71 are
accepted.

3, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 17, 27, 28, 31, 35-36, 40, 42, 44, 47, 50, 55, 59-62,
65-69, 72-73 are subordinate, unnecessary, or cumulative to the facts as found.

Sentence 1 of PFOF 6 is accepted; the remainder is subordinate, unnecessary or
cumulative to the facts as found.

23 is incompetent and immaterial

18, 20, 24, 25, 26, 29, 30, and 49, are rejected as out of context or mere
recitation of unreconciled exhibits and/or testimony.  Most is also
uncorroborated hearsay upon which no finding of fact can be made.  Otherwise
rejected as not in accord with the record as a whole and/or not credible or not
competent.



34, 43, 45, 53, 56-58 are accepted in part; the remainder is subordinate.

8, 21, 41, 48, 50, 51, 54, 64 to the extent not accepted are rejected as not
supported by the greater weight of the credible, competent evidence as a whole
or not necessary to resolve the dispositive issues of this case.  Accepted that
this is Petitioner's perception of events.

Respondent's PFOF

1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 9, 11, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, and 19 are accepted.

8, 10, and 20 is subordinate, unnecessary, or cumulative to the facts as found.

12 is rejected because as stated is misleading and not entirely supported by the
record.  See the facts as found.

COPIES FURNISHED:

Rodney W. Smith, Esquire
Post Office Box 628
Alachua, Florida 32615

Thomas A. Bustin
County Attorney
Post Office Drawer CC
Gainesville, Florida 32602

Dana Baird
General Counsel
Florida Commission on
Human Relations
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1570

Donald A. Griffin
Executive Director
Florida Commission on
Human Relations
325 John Knox Road
Building F, Suite 240
Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1570



=================================================================
                         AGENCY FINAL ORDER
=================================================================

                         STATE OF FLORIDA
                  COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS

DOROTHY HARVEY,               EEOC Case No. n/a

     Petitioner,              FCHR Case No, 88-5782

vs.                           DOAH Case No. 89-1548

ALACHUA COUNTY BOARD OF       FCHR Order No. 90-003
 COUNTY COMMISSIONERS,

     Respondent.
___________________________/

                  FINAL ORDER DISMISSING PETITION FOR
                        RELIEF FROM AN UNLAWFUL
                          EMPLOYMENT PRACTICE

                        Preliminary Matters

     Petitioner Dorothy Harvey filed a complaint of discrimination with the
Commission pursuant to the Human Rights Act of 1977, as amended.  Section:
760.01-760.10, Fla. Stat. (1987).  Petitioner alleged Respondent Alachua County
Board of County Commissioners, unlawfully discriminated against her on the basis
of handicap (obesity).

     The allegations of discrimination set forth in the complaint were
investigated.  On February 15, 1989, the Executive Director found no reasonable
cause to believe an unlawful employment practice occurred.

     On March 15, 1989, Petitioner filed a Petition for Relief from an Unlawful
Employment Practice, requesting that a formal proceeding be conducted on the
claim.  The petition was referred to the Division 0of Administrative Hearings
(DOAH).  Fla. Admin. Code Rule 22T-0.018(1).  On November 3, 1989, DOAH Hearing
Officer Ella Jane P. Davis, entered a Recommended Order of Dismissal.

     Public deliberations were held on December 15, 1989, in Tallahassee,
Florida, before this panel of commissioners.

                        Findings of Fact

     We have considered the hearing officer's Findings of Fact and are mindful
of the record in this cause.  As the hearing officer's findings are supported by
competent substantial evidence, they are hereby adopted Section 120.57(1)(b)10,
Fla. Stat. (1987).



                       Conclusions of Law

     We agree with the hearing officer's analysis of the legal issue and
conclusions based upon the factual findings except as follows.  The hearing
officer stated in her Recommended Order that:

          The record is totally devoid of any competent
          evidence demonstrating, . . .  that this
          Petitioner's obesity is physiological in
          origin.
                             * * *
          Absent such a physiological condition, it is
          incumbent upon Petitioner to establish that
          her claimed handicap, in this case obesity,
          led to a condition which significantly
          impaired normal functioning so as to render
          the resulting condition handicapping.
                             * * *
          As to this concept, the record is clear that
          Petitioner's obesity does not impair her
          normal functioning so as to render it a
          handicapping condition.  There is also no
          competent evidence that Petitioner's obesity
          is disabling or permanent, or that she ever
          characterized it to Respondent at the time
          of employment as a permanent disability.
                             * * *
          Therefore, Petitioner has been unsuccessful
          in demonstrating herself to be a statutorily
          covered (handicapped) employee.
                             * * *
          Accordingly, Respondent's oft-renewed Motion
          to Dismiss or for Summary Judgment should be
          granted.  Recommended Order, PP 9-10

     In support of her analysis, the hearing officer cited, among other cases,
Stewart v. Wackenhut Corporation, Order No. 80-015 (FCHR July 5, 1988), where
the Commission dismissed Petitioner's claim after she failed to establish that
her condition, obesity, was physiological in origin so as to render such
condition handicapping within the meaning of the Human Rights Act.  While it is
true that Petitioner, like the petitioner in Stewart, supra, did not show that
her obesity was physiologically based, there is substantial competent evidence
contained in the record to show that Respondent and Petitioner's co-workers
perceived her to be handicapped by her obesity.  Therefore, the Panel adopts the
hearing officer's conclusions of law as modified to reflect that Petitioner
established a prima facie case of perceived handicap discrimination.  The Panel
also finds that Petitioner failed to meet her burden of proof under McDonnell
Douglas Corporation v. Green, 411 U.S. 792 (1973)

                             Dismissal

     The Petition for Relief from an Unlawful Employment Practice and the
complaint of discrimination are DISMISSED with prejudice.



     The parties have the right to seek judicial review of this Order.  The
Commission and the appropriate district court of appeal must receive a notice of
appeal within 30 days of the date of this Order is filed with the clerk of the
Commission.  Explanation of the right to appeal is Found in Section 120.68,
Florida Statutes, and in Florida Rules of Appellate Procedure 9.110.

     DONE AND ORDERED this 16th day of January, 1990.
     FOR THE FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS:

                         BY: _________________________________
                             Commissioner John W. Robertson,
                               Panel Chairperson;
                             Commissioner Marc Curtis Little; and
                             Commissioner Whitfield Jenkins.

     FILED this 16th day of January 1990 in Tallahassee, Florida.

                             ____________________________________
                             Margaret A. Jones
                             Clerk of the Commission

Copies Furnished:

Rodney W. Smith, Attorney for Petitioner
Thomas A. Bustin, Attorney for Respondent
Ella Jane P. Davis, DOAH Hearing Officer
Danica W. Parker, Legal Advisor for Commission Panel


